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A guide for staff in study direction and academic advisory roles. 

Handling study guidance enquiries 

Give reassurance 

Many students who come to ask for assistance on study skills often just need 
reassurance that they are on the right lines, or guidance to point them in the 
right direction. It may be that they have not shared their concerns with fellow 
students and thus have not found reassurance by that route.  

To be able to talk through what is bothering them therefore, is often all that is 
needed. They find it a great relief to hear that their concerns are typical 
(although not trivial to them). They have often already found for themselves a 
way of working the problem out, but just need someone to tell them that it is 
the right way to proceed.  

They may have been overwhelmed or ‘put off’ by study skills books appearing 
to tell them there is a correct way to go about something that they cannot 
identify with. It is good for them to hear that their preferred method is usually 
the effective one and that not everyone goes about studying in the same way. 

Pinpoint the issues 
Many students may have difficulty in pinpointing what is bothering them and 
need help in identifying and disentangling problems, putting them in 
perspective and deciding what to sort out first. Some students need to have 
their achievements, strengths and existing skills highlighted to start off the 
problem-solving strategy on a positive footing. 

You do not usually need to be expert in methods of studying, with a repertoire 
of techniques at your fingertips. It is often sufficient to listen to the student’s 
problems, giving them the chance to voice their concerns (maybe for the first 
time), and then offer reassurance and possibly advice based on common 
sense and a knowledge of what works in a particular subject area (which may 
or may not be what worked for you).  

Draw on your own experience 

As the examples below show, the range of typical study problems is not 
particularly large, nor dauntingly unfamiliar to the great majority of university 
staff. Indeed academic staff are much better placed to provide guidance than 
they sometimes appreciate. Although you have been a very successful 
student, and therefore rather different to some undergraduates, you have 
nevertheless built up a store of very useful information about subject and 
learning skills.  

Your experience in the skills and conventions of your discipline provides the 
starting point for helping students: for example, by offering advice on how to  
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avoid getting into difficulties, coping with those that do arise, and seeking out 
additional resources. 

Draw on the student’s existing knowledge and experience 

It is usually easier to use existing study methods as building blocks for 
improved or more appropriate methods rather than to push the student into 
potentially threatening unfamiliar methods.  

The aim is to build up the student’s confidence and independence in learning, 
and a few ‘handy hints’ (see end of guide) may help a student who feels 
overwhelmed to begin to make headway again. 

Seek help from others if needed 

Sometimes, however, a student’s study problems are more protracted or 
especially difficult to resolve, and you will naturally want to make use of other 
sources of help and guidance. 

There are two main possibilities: 

 familiarising yourself with study skills manuals 
 referring on – a student with particularly severe or intractable study 

problems may be referred to a local staff member responsible for study 
development, or to the Institute for Academic Development.  
 

Finally, it is worth bearing in mind that it takes some courage for a student to 
come to you and ask for your help. A student who does so may be worried 
about losing face or concerned about being labelled as someone who is 
‘weak’ or ‘can’t cope’.  

Yet it is often the conscientious and the very able students who do seek this 
help because it matters very much to them that they get it ‘right’. It could be 
that the students who are really struggling are the ones that you never see 
(until you have to chase them up). 
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Typical study problems 

Essay writing 
 I don’t know what is expected. 
 How can I write a ‘critical essay’? 
 My tutor says my written work is disjointed and my 

introductions/conclusions are poor. 
 I’m struggling with all the reading and note taking and can’t start 

writing. 
 Where do I start writing? 
 How do I develop an argument? 

Task management 
 I miss deadlines/always leave things to the last minute. 
 How long should I be spending on ......? 
 I’ve got assignments to finish and revision to do, and I’m swamped. 
 I’m confused with everything that needs to be done for my different 

courses – there is too much to cope with. 

Lectures, tutorials and practical classes 
 I don’t know what to write down in lectures. 
 I’m struggling to write it all down. 
 Everyone else seems to keep up with the lecturer but I’m always way 

behind. 
 I can’t recognise the main points. 
 I can’t make head or tail of my notes afterwards. 
 I find it difficult to join in discussion in tutorials. 
 I don’t say anything in case it’s wrong. 
 Everyone else seems to know what they are talking about. 
 I don’t know how to ask for help in problem-solving classes/practicals 

without appearing to lose face. 

Reading 
 My reading list is huge - do I have to read it all? 
 I find I’m reading the whole book without knowing what I’m looking for, 

or what is most important. 
 I read and don’t take anything in and have to keep re-reading. 
 What am I supposed to make notes on? 

Exams 
 The prospect of exams terrifies me. 
 How much detail is needed in an exam answer? 
 How can I get it all down in the exam? 
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 What sort of revising should I do? 
 How much revising should I be doing? 

General 
 I want to know how I’m doing. 
 I’m not coping. 
 I’m frightened to ask for help. 

Effective studying – handy hints 
 Split large and challenging academic tasks into more manageable 

chunks. 
 Plan backwards from deadlines, so that you know when as well as 

what you need to get done. 
 Be realistic about how much you can achieve and build in some 

flexibility. 
 Schedule in recreation time, take breaks and know when it is okay not 

to be working. 
 Think about when and where you work best, and allocate prime tasks 

to prime time. 
 Give yourself rewards for tasks completed rather than for time spent. 
 Keep an appropriate balance between work, other commitments and 

play. 
 Develop a sense of what proportion of time and effort to give to various 

parts of a task. 
 Engage in active debate with the materials you are studying. 
 Be systematic in the organisation of lecture and other notes, and 

consolidate materials. 
 Allow sufficient time to critically review and edit work produced for 

assessment. 
 Become proficient in information, library, computer, numeric, linguistic 

or any other skills which are going to be useful to you. 
 

Source 
This resource has been adapted from the previous Handbook for Directors of 
Studies. 
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